












19. Turning to the housing requirement side of matters, paragraph 73 of the NPPF provides

that local planning authorities should identify and update annually a supply of specific

deliverable sites sufficient to provide a minimum. of five years' worth of housing

against their housing.requirement set out in adopted strategic policies or against their

local housing need where the strategic policies are more than five years· old. The

relevant adopted strategic policy in this case, Policy 4 of the CS (CD 4.1); is more than

five years old. The CS was adopted in July 2012. Footnote 37 to paragraph 1 l(d) adds

the proviso "unless these strategic policies have been reviewed and found not to require

updating. Where local housing need is used as the basis for assessing whether a five

year supply of specific deliverable sites exists, it should be calculated using the

standard method set out in national planning guidance. "

20. The Council's case was, and remains, that the Memorandum of Understanding which

was concluded by the three Central Lancashire authorities in September 2017 ("the

MoU") (CD 6.9) did not amount to a review of Policy 4 of the CS. I use the term "MoU"

as shorthand to encompass not just that final document but the process that went before

it in terms of the production, and consideration, of evidence (in the form of the Strategic

Housing Market Assessment ("SHMA'')) (CD6:8). Ultimately, I consider that the

concessions made by ZH under cross examination leave me but three points. which I

can rely on in suppo1i of the case that the MoU was not a review. They are, first, that

there was no public consultation in the process which culminated in the MoU. It is

submitted that some form of opportunity for public participation in the process is a

proportionate ingredient of a review. The·current process attendant on the revised MoU

(however that document is to be characterised, review or not, on which I make no

comment) does involve public consultation. Secondly, while there was a review of

Policy 4(a) (which ZH conceded xx) there was not a review of the whole policy. It is

true that the three authorities agreed in the MoU to continue with the existing

monitoring arrangements (paragraph 6.lc)) but it is unclear where this decision is

founded on supporting evidence (which, it is submitted, should feature in a review).

Beyond that I leave it to the Inspector's judgment whether a pa1iial, requirement figure

only review, is sufficient to satisfy footnote 37. Thirdly, in the Brindle Road decision

(CD 7.11) the Inspector(who must have had the advantage of the review point having

been argued before him) was not convinced that the MoU was a review (paragraph 41).

7 














